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April 10, 2024 

Honorable Jay L. Himes 
Adminsitrative Law Judge, Federal Trade Commission 
Office of the Secretary 
600 Pennsylvania Avenue NW 
Washington, DC 20580 

Via Email: electronicfilings@ftc.gov, with a copy to OALJ@ftc.gov 

Re: Notice of Proposed Rulemaking on Unfair or Deceptive Fees (16 CFR Part 
464), Informal Hearing Supplementary Submission 

Dear Judge Himes: 

A coalition of 52 national and state consumer advocacy groups submitted comprehensive 
comments on the Federal Trade Commission’s (FTC or Commission) Notice of Proposed 
Rulemaking (NPRM) addressing unfair and deceptive practices relating to fees on February 8, 
2024. We do not believe that there are any disputed issues of material fact to be resolved in this 
rulemaking, but we appreciate the opportunity to participate in the informal hearing on April 24, 
2024. 

This supplementary submission summarizes the comments for ease of reference. 

1. The FTC Should Adopt an Unfair and Deceptive Fees Trade Practices Rule 

It is overwhelmingly clear that Americans are tired 

https://www.regulations.gov/comment/FTC-2022-0069-6112
mailto:OALJ@ftc.gov
mailto:electronicfilings@ftc.gov
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 Restaurants and food delivery companies have become prime examples of junk fee 
offenders through “service fees, delivery fees, expanded range fees, etc.” This conduct 
frustrates consumers, undermines the financial health of delivery workers, and puts 
honest delivery companies at a disadvantage. The FTC should consider publishing future 
guidance to address this particular issue in a manner that protects informed consumer 
choice and does not harm workers who rely on gratuities as income. 

 Junk fee practices disproportionately harm consumers in vulnerable populations, 
including those with limited English proficiency (LEP). The FTC should amend its 
definition of “clearly and conspicuously” to explicitly reference LEP consumers and 
ensure that the required disclosures are easily understandable for this portion of the 
population. 

 The FTC should require businesses to ensure that when these disclosures are made 
electronically, they shall be provided in a form that is capable of being printed and saved, 
should the consumer wish to do so. 

 The FTC should emphasize that each part of the required disclosures be simple, 
understandable and accurate. A facet of “easily understandable” is the concept of 
conciseness – businesses should not be permitted or incentivized to bury consumers in 

https://www.regulations.gov/comment/FTC-2023-0064-3160



